

# THE TOWN OF ST. GEORGE REGULAR MEETING OF COUNCIL

# 1) CALL MEETING TO ORDER:

The regular monthly meeting of the St. George Town Council held on Monday, September 12, 2022, at Magaguadavic Place, was called to order by <u>Mayor Detorakis</u> at 7:01 pm. <u>All Councillors</u> in attendance. Staff attendance: Jason Gaudet CAO/Clerk, Chris MacKinnon (Administrative Assistant). Additional attendance: Fire Chief Sean Morton (SGFD); Alex Henderson (Planning Director, SNBSC); Florence Mitchell, Dale Wells (CHCO-TV).

# 2) OPENING PRAYER:

The opening prayer was offered by Rev. Jason Hooper, Pastor, St. George Baptist Church.

## 3) AGENDA:

Moved by <u>Deputy Mayor Rayner</u> to approve the Agenda, seconded by <u>Councillor</u> <u>Coulton</u>. <u>Motion carried</u>.

# 4) APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

a. Special Meeting of Council – July 11, 2022

Moved by <u>Councillor Allison</u> to approve the Minutes of July11, 2022, Special Meeting of Council, with the proposed correction, seconded by <u>Councillor Armstrong</u>. <u>Motion carried</u>.

b. Regular Meeting of Council - August 8, 2022

Moved by <u>Councillor Allison</u> to approve the Minutes of August 8, 2022, Regular Meeting of Council, with the proposed correction, seconded by <u>Councillor Rubin</u>. <u>Motion carried</u>.

36.

MAYOR

# c. Closed Meeting of Council - August 17, 2022

Moved by <u>Councillor Coulton</u> to approve the Minutes of August 17, 2022, Closed Meeting of Council, with the proposed correction, seconded by <u>Councillor Allison</u>. **Motion carried**.

# d. Special Meeting of Council - August 31, 2022

Moved by <u>Deputy Mayor Rayner</u> to approve the Minutes of August 31, 2022, Special Meeting of Council, with the proposed correction, seconded by <u>Councillor Coulton</u>. **Motion carried**.

# 5) CONFLICT OF INTEREST DECLARATIONS:

None

#### 6) PRESENTATIONS AND DELEGATIONS:

- a. Ann Dewar Alumni Event for 2023
  - Ms. Dewar was not present for the meeting

## 7) GENERAL REPORTS:

- a. General Government:
  - The CAO presented the report for the month of August, 2022 (attached).
    - Special thanks to Principal Rosemary Southard and those who assisted with efforts in preparing the baseball field.
    - Reminder that despite the fact there is a proposal from QuadNB for use of Town streets, ATVs are not allowed on public roads
  - Discussion regarding the Industrial Park:
    - Mayor Detorakis advised industrial parks will be covered by new entities, and suggested the formation of a corporation to look after the industrial park, and also to share the potential risk and cost with the larger Eastern Charlotte community

Moved by <u>Councillor Detorakis</u> to authorize the CAO to spend up to \$2,000 to work with a lawyer to setup a utility corporation, seconded by <u>Councillor Armstrong</u>. <u>Motion Carried.</u>

 BIA funds were received and earmarked for benches and flower pots, and used to cover the cost of the cast iron planting pots, totaling around \$4,000.

# b. Update on Local Government Reform:

The CAO presented the report for the month of August, 2022 (attached).

CAO

# c. Fire Report - St. George Fire Department

- Fire Chief Morton presented the report for the month of August, 2022 (attached).
  - Thanks to the Musquash department for assistance with firefighter training.

# d. Building and Planning Report – Southwest New Brunswick Service Commission (SNBSC):

 Alex Henderson (Planning Director, SNBSC) presented the report for the month of August, 2022 (attached).

# e. Water & Sewerage:

- CAO read the report as written by Ron Groom, Acting Public Works Foreman, for the month of August, 2022 (attached).
- Discussion resulted in the following additional information:
  - The Sewage Lift Station visit was to review what we do to get back more detailed information on what is available, as well as reviewing an option to reduce the variety of pumps in use.
  - The Lagoon visit by government representatives was a preliminary discussion on what we are doing. The sewage lagoon is a very preliminary way of treating waste. This was mainly for meeting contacts and for the industrial park to meet these contacts. <u>Mayor Detorakis</u> advised it was a non-government organization (NGO) trying to get industry and government to work together.
  - o The cost of storm sewer lines is shared with the homeowner.

#### f. Transportation:

- CAO read the report as written by Ron Groom, Acting Public Works Foreman, for the month of August, 2022 (attached).
- Discussion regarding blue-green algae at Canal Beach. In 2010 there was bloom.
   Once it occurs the report stays with the Ton, which is part of the reason for discussion regarding testing. Signs were paid for by the Province. There currently is no bloom.

# 8) BILLS PAID AND PAYABLE:

Moved by <u>Councillor Allison</u> to approve in principle the bills paid and payable in principle to August 30, 2022, in the amount of <u>\$ 742,211.75</u>, seconded by <u>Councillor Rubin</u>.

- Questions resulted in the following:
  - o There were 2 foul poles installed at Veteran's Field.
- Motion carried.

CAO,

# 9) NEW BUSINESS:

a. The new Municipal Plan, By-Law 24-C.

Moved by <u>Councillor Coulton</u> to accept the Second Reading of the Municipal Plan Bylaw 24-C, seconded by <u>Councillor Armstrong</u>. <u>Motion Carried</u>.

Moved by <u>Councillor Allison</u> to accept the Third and Final Reading of the Municipal Plan By-law 24-C, seconded by <u>Councillor Detorakis</u>. Motion Carried.

# b. The new Zoning By-Law, By-Law 25-C

 Alex Henderson (Planning Director, SNBSC) introduced the bylaw and advised this would implement the passed municipal plan. There are 5 "urban" and 3 "rural" zones.

This zoning bylaw unique is some regards, and quite different from what the Town has had. It is a streamlined bylaw; the previous was 105 pages, while this brings it down to 42. It is compatible with the Building Code Administration Act.

The current bylaw will need to be repealed and replaced. Some of the rules of rural areas are coming into municipalities. A similar format was used in St. Stephen. It is easier to understand.

It encourages housing, specifically rental housing (more than one unit on a lot). Also encourages commercial and institutional development. There are many provisions related to climate change that were not in the old zoning bylaw and it takes a different approach to floodplains.

The bylaw is very flexible for how people can use their property. It protects Agriculture in a way the current does not. For example, it reduces the size of the lots used for building in agricultural zones

- Discussion regarding the definition of animal units to space and how the information was determined. Not from SNBSC, but from standard definitions and Department of Agriculture. Based on waste/nutrium in the land. Mr. Henderson will obtain confirmation from the Department of Agriculture.
- Discussion regarding any compelling reasons to deal with this document now.
- Discussion regarding an opportunity for education regarding the changes in terminology. Mr. Henderson advised the Commission can make some comparisons between old and new zones.

16.

Moved by <u>Councillor Armstrong</u> to table the new Zoning Bylaw 25-C for seven days, seconded by <u>Councillor Detorakis</u>. <u>Motion Carried</u>.

## c. Gas Tax Fund - Allocation of Funds & Adjustment of GTF Plan

CAO advised this would be a revision of the 5-year capital plan. Council made
adjustments in April, allocating funds for paving in St. George. Current request is
for an additional \$20,463 to be allocated to the Utility Fund for the purpose of
water/utility construction projects in 2022, which would be the Lower Bridge
pipe insulation. Also an additional \$10,000 for road resurfacing projects in 2022.
Next year is the final year of the Gas Tax Plan, planned for use on Manor Road.

Moved by <u>Councillor Coulton</u> that the document entitled "Town of St. George Revised Five-Year Capital Investment Plan for the GTF Administrative Agreement 2019-2023" be adopted, seconded by <u>Councillor Rubin</u>. Motion Carried.

## d. St. George Monument & Time Capsule

 CAO introduced the proposal for a monument sculpture to be placed to commemorate the departure of the Town of St. George. Project overview distributed to Council for the proposal. Monument would be located in front of Magaguadavic Place.

Some money has been spent already: brought the sculptor in and a casting design. Monies would be allocated from the funds received for the Tourism Levy. Other funds have already been used, and can be used for anything considered related to tourism. Currently only 2 sources of income for that levy.

- Discussion about possible uses for the Tourism Levy Funds.
- Discussion regarding details of specific outlined costs.
- Discussion regarding support for the proposed monument versus a modified version of the time capsule project.

#### 10) OLD BUSINESS:

# a. Letter from Mr. Allen Holmes – re: Use of the Town of St. George Logo

CAO reminded Council Mr. Holmes asked for the ability to reproduce the Town Logo and encouraged the Town to sell promotional items with the logo. The Town logo is used by the Town; it is on our trucks, letterhead, bylaws. There are concerns that the Town logo can be used to represent the Town of St. George and cause confusion for residents that the Town still exists and Eastern Charlotte

50.

MAYOR

is another form of government. It is not the CAO's recommendation to allow the requested use

- Discussion regarding current outside use of the Town's logo.
- Discussion on position of our lawyer and the Province.
- Discussion of concerns making legal identifiers available to public and risks of how they may be misused.

Moved by <u>Councillor Armstrong</u> to decline the request of Mr. Holmes to use the Town logo, seconded by <u>Councillor Coulton</u>. <u>Motion Carried</u>.

# b. The proposed subdivision of 112 Mount Pleasant Lot (PID# 15188352) for small residential subdivision

- CAO advised this is also referred to as the Avery Proposal. With the current bylaw an amendment is required. Where Council is in possession of a new zoning bylaw, makes recommendation to not bring this forward this month.
- Discussion of how the proposal fits or conflicts with changes in the Municipal Plan and proposed zoning bylaw

Moved by <u>Councillor Detorakis</u> to reject the Avery proposal to subdivide property into four separate lots, three lots under residential and one lot remaining agricultural/rural, seconded by <u>Councillor Armstrong</u>. <u>Motion Carried</u>.

# 11) CORRESPONDENCE:

- a. Letter from Mr. David Armstrong regarding Road Safety
  - CAO summarized the letter by Mr. Armstrong.
  - Discussion regarding confusion as to what Mr. Armstrong is expecting from Council.
  - Discussion about Council meeting with Mr. Armstrong to discuss his concerns and ask their own questions. CAO to set meeting.

## b. Letter from Ms. Lisa McKay regarding proposed By-Law 24-B-2201 / C. Avery Proposal

Proposal rejected earlier in the meeting.

# 12) PUBLIC PRESENTATIONS

a. None

SU-

# 13) STATEMENTS BY MEMBERS OF COUNCIL:

- a. <u>Councillor Allison</u>: Thanks to everyone for coming out to music on Thursday nights. Raised almost \$4,000 for the food bank this year. Curl for Cancer on October 1. The 20th annual walk at the Day Adventure Center in St. George and Guardian Drugs in St. Stephen. All proceeds to go to Charlotte County Cancer. Contact Winnie Paul with questions.
- b. Councillor Rubin: (No statement)
- c. Councillor Coulton: (No statement)
- d. <u>Councillor Armstrong</u>: Thanks for coming out this evening. The new Coastal Link is a lovely place to have your evening and morning walk. There has been a lot of activity. Thinks it will be quite successful.
- e. <u>Councillor Detorakis</u>: Asked Council to consider using the Tourism Levy for the baseball field.
- f. <u>Deputy Mayor Rayner</u>: Stated Councillor Allison deserves credit for doing all of the music nights. They were fantastic and may not happen again.
- Mayor Detorakis: Shared he had a meeting with the executive of Horizon Health last Friday to discuss the situation of primary healthcare in our community, the lack of doctors. He advised them about work the Regional Service Commission has done regarding healthcare in Southwest New Brunswick. There is another committee working on primary healthcare we have not known about. Advised the Town to form a committee as a common front in discussing healthcare.

#### 14) NEXT MEETING:

a. Date of Next Regular Meeting: Tuesday, October 11, 2022, at 7:00 pm at Magaguadavic Place (or via Zoom Video Conference).

#### 15) ADJOURNMENT:

Motion to adjourn by **Councillor Rubin**. Meeting adjourned at 9:34 pm.

Jøhn Detorakis, Mayor

Jason N. Gaudet, Clerk/CAO

#### **General Government**

- Days of Mourning with the passing of HRM Queen Elizabeth II, we enter a 10 day mourning period. Flags are at half-mast, we have a book of condolences set up for residents to sign at the Town Hall, and we have put up a number of British Flags on Main Street.
- Canal Beach Much of the work at Canal has stalled as we awaiting for a power hook-up plan. Interior carpentry, plumbing and electrical work remains as well as a sidewalk around the building and finish work on the parking lot.
- Industrial Park Expansion Seeking determining on the town cost is 6.67% of the total (\$40,020)... discussion with RDC and ACOA. Also discussion on possible municipal entity being established for the industrial park.
- Hillcrest Cut the water line has been repairs, the road will be paved in the coming weeks.
- Municipal Designated Highway (MDH) for Mount Pleasant Road 155m of new sidewalk, curb
  and storm drain on the north side; 230m of curb and catch basins on south side we expect this
  work to go to tender this week.
- **GUDI (Groundwater Under the Direct Influence) study** repair work on Well#3 was completed, the GUDI report was submitted to the Province.
- **Coastal Link Walking Trail** paving is now completed along with the installation of bollards and barriers. Waypoint signage is expected to be install this week.
- Eagles Nest over the coming month we intend to address some of the vegetation growth around the Eagles Nest and Basin boat ramp/parking area. We will also inspect and repair the stairs (which will likely need to be replaced next year).
- Seasonal Closures both the splash pad and Canal Beach are schedule for annual closure on September 19 (3<sup>rd</sup> Monday of September).
- **Development & Housing** the School/Carleton Street apartment construction has been put on hold due to "rising interest rates".
- Lower Bridge Insulation Work with approval from Council on the adjustment to the Gas Tax Fund plan, and allocate additional \$20,500 GTF funds toward the work.
- Main Street we are still awaiting 2 flower pots as well as the placement of a bench on Main Street.
- Resurfacing of the Basketball & Pickleball Courts both areas have received funding and we are still hopeful to have the work completed by the end of this month. If not and the schedule closes in, the work will be done in 2023.
- **Baseball Field** the town is looking at continuing effort for improving the baseball field; the field has recently became active with Fundy varsity team. Thanks goes to Principal Rosemary Southard taking the lead on improvements, even moving the field this weekend.
- **Eastern Charlotte Chamber of Commerce** the Chamber will be renting the business office upstairs at the town. They will be there until the end of December.
- Dangerous & Unsightly Buildings 3 open files plus two building permit reject files open.
- Resident's Complaints
  - ATV on Main Street GNB off-road enforcement stepping up patrols, RCMP made aware of complaints.

#### **Local Government Reform:**

- Working on preliminary budget numbers across 2 municipalities and 6 local service areas 2022 comprehensive review has been done, now adjusting expenditures for 2023.
- Development Organizational Chart for Eastern Charlotte.
- Compiling asset list, with the assistance of a 3<sup>rd</sup> party company hired by GNB.

# **Events**

- Sept. 12 Regular Meeting of Council
- Sept. 23 SNBSC Regular Board Meeting
- Sept. 30 (Friday) National Truth and Reconciliation Day (Stat Holiday)
- Oct. 7-9 UMNB Annual Conference and AGM
- Oct. 10 (Monday) Thanksgiving (Stat Holiday)
- Oct. 11 (Tuesday) Regular Meeting of Council
- Nov. 28 Municipal Election



# **Fire Report**

Report Period: August 2022 Prepared By: Chief Morton

#### **Response**

For the month of August, we responded to eleven incidents. Three of the incidents were inside town, eight were outside of town.

MVA	1
False Alarm	2
ANB	2
Mutual Aid (Fire)	1
Mutual Aid (Rescue)	1
Water Rescue	2
Outside Fire	1
Vehicle Fire	1

### **Training**

Firefighter Lee has been attending JPR training sessions with Musquash FD.

#### **Equipment**

Bunker gear order for 2022 has been placed.

#### Personnel

After eight years as the Association Training Coordinator for NBCC and the Fundy Firefighters Association, I have decided to resign from this position in September, effective December 31, 2022. Workloads from my involvement in my full time and volunteer positions have increased and I find I have less personal time. I intend to remain on as a Fire Service Instructor and feel I will be more effective in this role once free of the coordinator position. I also intend to remain on the Provincial Fire Service Training Advisory Committee as I feel I have relevant and important contributions to make at this level.

I will begin a course in Local Government through Dalhousie University in September. This is the third of a series of three courses for an Associate Certificate in Local Government.

#### Other

Firefighters participated in the fireworks display in Blacks Harbour as well as the parade and Touch a Truck event.

Firefighters attended the First Responder Expo prior to the RCMP Musical Ride at the Ganong Nature Park.

# **Development Office Report**

Report Period: September 8<sup>th</sup>, 2022 Prepared By: Alex Henderson, MCIP

# SOUTHWEST NEW BRUNSWICK SERVICE COMMISSION (SNBSC) PLANNING & DEVELOPMENT REPORT

# Planning update

- SNBSC drafted the Town of St. George Zoning By-law No. 25-C for Council's consideration:
  - o This new By-law would implement the proposed new Municipal Plan;
  - o This By-law introduces new zones and provisions, per the Municipal Plan;
  - In order for the current Council to adopt it, they must give 1<sup>st</sup> reading to it, set a
    date for a public hearing of objections, and request the written views of PRAC;
- SNBSC attended the public hearing of objections for the St. George Municipal Plan By-law No. 24-B on August 31st, 2022.

# Development update 2022

- Fifteen (15) building or development permits issued to date in 2022;
- Only one (1) new permit in report period several new applications are awaiting approvals;
- Total new construction value to date in 2022: \$592,000.00;
- SNBSC is working with CAO on a zoning and building enforcement file.

Respectfully submitted by,

Alex Henderson, Planning Director, M.C.P., MCIP, RPP (NB)



# **Water and Wastewater Report**

Report Period: AUGUST 2022 Prepared By: RON GROOM, ACTING FOREMAN

Water consumption for the month of August increased to 7.2482 million gallons, with an average daily usage of 241,606 imp gallons. Some of the increase can be attributed to extra use by Cooke's for filling their fire protection pond.

Water levels in the wells have remained up and constant.

Some adjustments to the SCADA system parameters for Well 3 had to be made to eliminate an alarming issue.

The catch tank under the chlorine reservoir at Well 6 had to be cleaned due to a broken fitting causing chlorine to spill out into it.

The trim around the baseboard at Well 6 was reattached to the walls.

Sansom Equipment reps were down to go over some issues with the chlorine pumps at a couple of the wells.

The injection lances at the wells were removed and cleaned as part of the periodic maintenance.

Chlorine pump setting s were adjusted for better performance from the pumps.

Curb stop boxes and rods were replaced at 113 Main St.

The curb stop at 99 Main St was repaired and lowered to avoid being hit during winter plowing again.

Bi weekly water samples taken for lab testing.

Eight water samples were received on August 9, 2022 for microbiological testing. The identity of the samples and the results are tabulated below.

## RESULTS

Lab ID	Sample Identification	SID	Total Coliforms (cfu/100mL)	E. coli (cfu/100mL)
G311757-1	Well #2 – Pre Cl	16499	1	0
G311757-2	Well #2 – Post Cl	16499	0	0
G311757-3	Well #3 – Pre Cl	16513	0	0
G311757-4	Well #3 – Post Cl	16513	0	0
G311757-5	Well #6 – Pre Cl	26448	0*	0
G311757-6	Well #6 – Post Cl	26448	0	0
G311757-7	108 Mount Pleasant	18779	0	0
G311757-8	40 Brunswick Street	16320	0	0

\*Please note: Non-coliform bacteria present.

Report #: G311916-22, Analysis of water samples

Five water samples were received on August 23, 2022 for microbiological testing. The identity of the samples and the results are tabulated below.

#### RESULTS

Lab ID	Sample Identification	SID	Total Coliforms (cfu/100mL)	E. coli (cfu/100mL)
G311916-1	Well #4 – Pre Cl	16557	0	0
G311916-2	Well #4 – Post Cl	16557	0	0
G311916-3	Well #5 – Pre Cl	21067	0	0
G311916-4	Well #5 – Post Cl	21067	0	0
G311916-5	Rainbow Net	18893	0	0
G311916-6	Municipal Building	16397	0	0
G311916-7	4 Henry Lane	23621	0	0

One of our spare chlorine pumps was installed at well 5 to replace on older malfunctioning one.

A new thermostat was installed at the booster station as the old one had gone bad.

A repair was done to the well casing at Well 3 to replace a section with a hole in it. The floor was removed around the well casing, the old piece cut out and a new section welded in. The repair to the casing was done by Steeves Well Drilling. The rest of the work done by the works dept.

Water flushing and sampling was done after Well 3 was reassembled.

The door to Well 2 was painted.

Some gate valve box parts were given to the maintenance crew at the high school for a valve repair job. Replacement parts will be returned to us.

A new diaphram was installed into the valve for one of the features at the splashpad. The feature had been shut off for the majority of the summer waiting for the part. Spares have now been secured for future use.

There was a major job undertaken to dig up and replace the water service line to the residence at 4 Hillcrest Dr. A service was also installed to the vacant lot beside number 4 while the trench was already open and the water main exposed.

The lagoon blower buildings underwent a much needed cleanup and organizing.

Annual servicing has been started to the blowers with the intake air filters to the building being cleaned.

Monthly sampling was done.

#### Report #: G311884-22, Wastewater analysis.

Four samples of wastewater were received on August 18, 2022 for analysis. The identity of the samples and the results are given below:

 $\begin{tabular}{ll} RESULTS \\ (All results are in mg/L unless otherwise noted; test methods available upon request) \\ \end{tabular}$ 

	Lagoon #1	Lagoon #1	Lagoon #2	Lagoon #2
Sample ID:	Influent	Effluent	Influent	Effluent
Lab ID:	G311884-1	G311884-2	G311884-3	G311884-4
Parameters				
CBOD <sub>5</sub>	69	8	160	5
BOD₅	89	12	181	6
TSS	69	19	45	2
FOG	24	9	26	6

A new air pressure gauge installed in the outlet line of Lagoon 2.

New markers installed onto the posts around the sediment pond of Lagoon 2 replacing the old deteriorated ones.

A recurring issue with SLS #8 on Campbell Hill was addressed and sorted out to be a faulty control module.

The SLS pump rep from Xylem in Dartmouth was in to check on our system and go over any future needs and what's available from his company, Flygt.

A site visit from government reps regarding future innovations in lagoon and wastewater handling/processing technology was made. They went over some of the ideas being addressed to help limit harmful gas emissions and new design technology.

There are a couple of issues with storm sewar lines on Brunswick St being addressed. Both are on private property but affect our system as they discharge into our storm main.



# **Transportation Report**

Report Period: AUGUST 2022 Prepared By: RON GROOM, ACTING FOREMAN

With the summer student program done for the season, the duties they were tasked with falls back to the regular crew. Mowing, garbage collection and watering flowers continue to be a priority.

Infrastructure locates continue to be handled as the requests come in.

The trackless has been busy flail mowing various locations the lawn mower can't access.

Once again the portable speed trailer sign is being used to monitor vehicle speeds around town.it was kept for 3 weeks then returned to Lawrence Station.

Hi Roc Construction replaced curb and gutter along Main St east and Mt Pleasant.

Some painting was done on the backhoe to eliminate bad rusting spots on the side step.

Vehicle inspections were updated.

A complete service was done on truck 3 in preparation for this coming fall/winter season.

A new "gate closed at dusk" sign was installed at Canal gate.

More asphalt patching was done at various places.

Deteriorated garbage cans were replaced with new.

New picnic tables were placed at the Eagles Nest and Splashpad.

A broken sign post was replaced at the vacant lot on the corner of Riverview and Main for pedestrian crossing.

A tree was planted at the memorial park on Dunwoody Corner.

The high school reunion group borrowed some items from the town for their event. A little gravel was donated to fill in spots to make the area safer.

A small washed out area at the driveway to the booster station was filled in.

Some damaged/vandalized walkway boards were replaced at the Day Adventure Centre.

The picnic tables at Canal Beach keep having to be brought off the beach area and up onto the main grounds.

A new swing was installed for small children at Canal Beach.

A new piece of plexiglass was installed on a piece of equipment at the Magaguadavic Centre playground.

The tennis courts are being overhauled to accept pickleball nets. The old tennis nets and posts were removed and stored in a vacant building at the Day Adventure Centre.

A major cleaning and organizing was done to the garages at the town hall. Hangers were installed for the grass trimmers as well as in stock water/sewer material sorted out.

The bucket truck was rented from Look and Tell Auto to remove the grad banners.

The access "road" of Woody Barry's from Prince William St dead end to Meadow Rd was mowed in preparation for the major shutdown of Hillcrest Dr for a water line job.

Two signs were replaced after the Hillcrest Dr job. Both had to be removed for access for the machinery.

Sunken spots in the vacant lot at the end of Brunswick St were filled in.

Top soil was used to fill in a couple of holes along the Day Adventure Centre walkway retaining wall.

A table at the upper falls park was modified for wheel chair access. One bench seat was removed. Some limestone gravel still needs to be put in for a ramp.

A building at the Day Adventure Centre being used for storage had the sliding doors screwed shut to prevent unwanted access.

Two of the mental health awareness banners had to be taken down due to damage.

Some barricades were loaned out for work done at the upper falls dam to block off the yard to vehicles.

Truck 3 is beginning to show signs of an electrical issue that will require attention in the near future. Preliminary diagnosing at our shop has not located the issue so a more in depth search at a better equipped garage will need to be done.

# TOWN OF ST GEORGE PAYABLES ~ August 2022 ~

Invoice paid by cheque		\$ 716,196.83
Invoices paid by VISA		\$ 23,504.80
Invoices paid online banking		\$ 2,510.12
	TOTAL	\$ 742,211.75